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Our Next Meeting 

Annual Holiday Party

December 11, 6:30 PM

Don’t forget that our December meeting is a joint Pot-Luck Holiday Party at our usual meeting place, the Watkins Park Nature Center. BUMBA will host the PG Herb Society and the PG Audubon Society.  Note the different date and time, the second Tuesday in December. You all know how pot-lucks work; bring a dish, salad, soup, main course or dessert, large enough to share. The clubs will supply drinks, tableware, paper plates and napkins. Food set-up will be 6:30-7:00; dinner 7:00-8:00; slides 8:00-9:00 PM

Don’t Forget! 

Bring a door prize if you can; it’s nice if everyone goes home with something different. It can be a jar of honey, a pair of rolled candles or whatever you want. 

Bring up to 10 slides or digital photos keeping with the theme of the party, nature; beekeeping, bees on flowers, gardens, etc. We’ve seen some really wonderful photos at these parties! We will have slide and digital projectors and computer available. For digital photos, bring a “thumb drive” or CD. Formatting them into a Power Point presentation will make it easier to present.

Avenue of Lights: This is an annual food drive in Prince George’s County so please bring one or more canned food items. Tell the attendants at the entrance that you are here for the holiday party at the Nature Center, otherwise you may be charged $5 to enter. Plan extra time to get to the meeting due to the line of cars. 

For our dining pleasure, Magic Ray's Jazz Band will be performing for us. A trio of very talented musicians that have delighted my ears a time or two, I am sure everyone will enjoy their mix of tunes and light, easy listening jazz. Many thanks to Ray Chu and his gang for helping us out.

The VP’s Corner

Scott called me today (Dec. 1) to ask if I would provide the president’s column for the December Newsletter. Scott is overwhelmed providing support to his family during their time of loss. Please see Dave’s column “Tell it to the Bees” for more details. My thoughts and prayers are with him and his family during this difficult time. 

It’s hard to believe it is December already; hopefully your bees are well fed and tucked away for the winter. Just as hard to believe is that in just about a month some of your more energetic queens will begin producing brood for the 2008 season. That’s exciting!

My mid-summer through late fall was consumed with feeding bees. In fact, just today I took off the last feeders. The majority of the feeding resulted from the queen rearing project and the starting of nucs. I quickly realized that producing nucs put a large demand on the mature colonies for drawn frames. Each nuc requires a minimum of two drawn frames. Considering the 40 nucs produced through the spring and fall, that’s 80 drawn frames. Thankfully, Scott was able to help by providing 24 of his drawn frames.  I only had foundation to replace the drawn frames taken from the mature colonies; extensive feeding was necessary to encourage the bees to draw out quality comb. I’m not exaggerating when I say over 500 lbs of sugar was purchased this season. Considering a 1/1 sugar water mixture, that’s 1,000 lbs of sugar syrup carried in 5 gallon buckets to the hives. If only some how I could have communicated to the bees that they should just make wax and not bother to fill the cells with stores.  We were working against each other, I was adding water to the sugar and they were evaporating it out. Bees don’t make wax just for the sake of making wax; they’re going to want to do something with it, such as storing honey, pollen, or raising brood. Another consequence of all this feeding were hives overflowing with bees. A 1/1 mixture encourages brood rearing. Now that I have stopped feeding them, these large numbers of bees have consumed a large portion of their winter stores.  Consequently, I may need to feed fondant later in the season.  

Towards the end of the season, and after carrying hundreds of buckets of syrup, I decided to try some plastics frames that are pre-drawn. They are very similar to Perma Comb, except they are deep frames and the cells are smaller (9mm). The smaller size is believed to discourage use by the Varroa mite. They are also advertised as being wax moth resistant. They cost $100 for 20 frames. That may seem expensive, but considering that it included shipping from California, and if the other advertised benefits are real, it may not be too bad of a deal. Acceptance may be the real test, I put 10 frames in one hive and they did store honey in some of the cells but I never saw any that were capped. 

At last count; Scott and I have 10 nucs that we hope will survive the winter and can be offered to short course members in the spring. If we are successful, it will make all this work worth while.

I will be unable to attend the combined holiday party this year, my wife and I are vacationing in Belize beginning December 11th.  Belize is about the size of New Hampshire, facts presented in 2001 state that 86% of it is forested, there were 155 beekeepers with 1,630 hives, producing 180,000 lbs of honey. By my calculations that’s an average of over 100 lbs per colony.  There is an average of one hive per 3,000 acres. The Africanized Honey Bee (AHB) became a problem in 1987 which caused many farmers to abandon beekeeping because they were afraid of handling the Africanized colonies.  Annual production was 520,000 lbs prior to the AHB invasion; it’s clear that AHB had a great impact on beekeeping in Belize. Varroa became a problem in 1996, as I remember that’s much later than here. Hopefully, I will be able to visit some apiaries, and report what I’ve learned at an upcoming meeting. 

A side note regarding the holiday party; the last couple of years I, as well as other BUMBA members, have brought honey and other hive products to the party to sell. Members of other clubs as well as from our own club seemed to enjoy buying these products. Since I will not be there, I encourage others to bring products to sell. In closing, I want to wish everyone a Very Merry Christmas, and a happy and prosperous New Year.

Leigh Walton; BUMBA-VP

Tell it to the Bees

There is an old European beekeeping tradition that the bees must be told of the major events in the beekeeper’s family. The beekeeper would report births, marriages and deaths. The belief was that if the bees were not told, they would leave. 

It is with great sadness that I pass on to the members of BUMBA the news that Scott Seccomb’s 15-year old niece, Stephanie Weir, was tragically killed in an automobile accident on November 28, in Waldorf. You may have seen the news stories, or you may have seen Scott on TV speaking with great strength and composure, asking teen drivers to remember the responsibility that comes with a driver’s license.  

Scott, our thoughts, prayers and deepest sympathy is with you and your family on your tragic loss.

The Editor
Hive Registration

The annual hive registrations should be, or will shortly be, in your mailbox. Take a moment to fill out your registration. No fees or license are required to keep bees in Maryland. The purpose of registration is for the inspector to be able to locate hives when there are serious disease outbreaks and also is legal notice to pesticide sprayers who must not spray hives. We are lucky to have an inspection service whose job it is to monitor the health of the beekeeping industry in Maryland, and as a beekeeper, with even just one hive, you are a part of that industry. Apiary inspection became mandatory in many states a hundred years ago when AFB infection rates reached the neighborhood of 25%; but some states have dropped such programs. When something like CCD hits, people scramble for help, but there may not be anyone there to respond. Thanks to the work of these inspectors our rate of AFB infection is kept at less than 2%. Thank you guys (and Cybil!). 

ETO Treatment by MDA 

Each winter, Jerry Fischer, Apiary Inspector from the Maryland Department of Agriculture, operates the ETO (ethylene oxide) chamber. The chamber uses ethylene oxide gas, under pressure, to fumigate and sterilize contaminated hive equipment. This treatment is required if your hive has been identified as contaminated by American Foulbrood (AFB). Without this treatment your hives will continually become re-infected with AFB because the AFB spores cannot be destroyed by any means at your disposal, except fire. Destruction of the equipment (at your expense!) by burning is the answer in virtually every other state in the nation, although some allow treating forever with drugs, not a good solution. Maryland is one of only two states in the entire country that owns and operates an ETO sterilization chamber.

Your equipment does not have to have been diagnosed with AFB for it to be fumigated. If you have experienced severe outbreaks of European Foulbrood or Chalkbrood, I would highly recommend you have your equipment sterilized. 

The cost is minimal when compared to the alternatives. Consider what it costs to buy all new equipment because you destroyed it. Or the time, labor and money to keep treating with antibiotics, not to mention, bees in a clean hive will always outperform bees in a nasty, contaminated, hive. 

Contact Jerry Fischer for cost and scheduling information.

Beekeeping Short Course Volunteers Needed!

BUMBA needs to begin planning the 2008 Beginning Beekeeping Short Course. It doesn’t happen overnight and it needs the experience and input of several member to make it work. 

BUMBA is asking recent beginning beekeeping Short Course graduates to participate! You know better than a long-time beekeeper what worked and what did not work for you during the short course. Your input is valuable and we need it for 2008.

If you have time to meet on a Saturday morning at the Nature Center, once in January and once in February, to help brainstorm and plan the Short Course, please call or email Scott Seccomb or David Morris. Numbers and emails are on the back page. 

      MSBA Winter Meeting

Howard County Fair Grounds

West Friendship, MD

Feb 16, 9:30 AM

All MSBA meetings are free and open to the public; membership is a nominal $10

The Maryland State Beekeepers Association will hold its Winter Meeting at the Howard County Fair Grounds. This will feature a speaker not heard in Maryland in TEN YEARS, Dr. Gordon Wardell, one of my favorite speakers, and former Md. Apiculture Extension Officer at College Park. “Gordy” has spent the last 10 years in Tucson AZ, and has recently developed a new bee protein supplement, MegaBee™. Gordy will talk about bee nutrition and its importance to hive health and development, and then how to manage hives and integrate a feeding program. You don’t want to miss talk! Other speakers will include Bart Smith, retired Md. State Bee Inspector who is now working at the Beltsville Bee Lab. Bart will talk about the lab’s bee diagnosis program. You may have seen some of the articles the third speaker, Kirsten Traynor, published in the American Bee Journal. Kirsten just completed two year’s study in Germany on medicinal benefits of hive products and will share with us her experiences in Germany and what she has learned. The final program event will be an open panel discussion. Bring your questions, get your answers!

See you there!

What are Your Bees Doing This Month?

By David Morris

Not to dishearten new beekeepers, but I can’t recall a worse year for beekeeping in the over 20 years I’ve kept bees.  If you are just starting, fear not, it isn’t always this hard. If you over wintered bees, then you suffered the abnormally warm weeks that rapidly depleted hives of winter stores and led to starved out hives. It’s one of those non-intuitive axioms that bees in Maryland over winter better in colder, rather than warmer, winters. The drought compounded the problems with weak hives never getting an adequate nectar flow to enable them to recover strength and store surplus. 

Now winter rapidly approaches, its chill winds and rains a welcome relief to the torrid heat of the summer (at least for a few weeks anyway). Are your bees in good shape and ready for the winter? Is the hive strong? Does it have food? If not, what do you do? Hopefully, the notes below will aid you with some of your concerns. If you have any questions or problems, call or email me!

Maintaining Hive Stores and Building Hive Strength

Elementary Beekeeping 101! I keep re-learning this over, over, and over again. You have to keep your bees healthy (appropriate treatments at the right time), you have to kept the hive strong (help the hive build with the right food at the right time) and you have to enable them to survive the winter (enough food stores from feeding or leaving some behind after the harvest). “Elementary, my dear Watson.”

Health: the time for treatments, other than grease patties is past. Be sure to pull any Varroa strips – DO NOT LEAVE STRIPS OVER THE WINTER! 

 Strength: hopefully you fed your bees in the late summer and early fall. It is too late now to affect the hive strength, the queen is no longer laying.

Food: This year some hives may need some kind of feed all winter There is always a way to feed bees when they need it! If you have a hive that is low on food right now consider the following emergency responses:

Move one or more frames of honey next to the cluster from a hive with heavy surplus frames. Put a an unextracted super of surplus honey over the brood chamber. Dry sugar poured around the inner cover is a simple method; the bees can break cluster and bring it back to the cluster. They dissolve it with saliva or moisture condensed inside the hive.  Sugar rolls are simple and effective. Mix corn syrup into powdered sugar until very stiff. Spread it on wax paper and place on the frames above the cluster. It is too late to feed syrup this year; that’s for warmer weather, but… if January has a freakish warm spell like last year that lasts a week or more, take advantage of the moment and feed heavy (2:1) syrup. Fondant may be a staple for your bees this winter. Look on the Internet for recipes or use this:

Sugar Fondant:

2-1/2 cups sugar, 1/2 cup water, 1/4 cup corn syrup.  Heat sugar, water and corn syrup to the soft-ball stage (238°F; 114°C – check temp using a candy thermometer). Pour into a bowl or food processor. Let the syrup cool undisturbed in the work bowl to 140°F (60°C), about 30 minutes. Remove the thermometer and beat with a beater or process in the food processor until it turns to an opaque paste. Turn onto a cookie sheet or pan and roll out to less than a bee space in width (3/8 inch, the width between hive bodies). Allow it to cool and then cut into strips to be placed in the hive.

Bob Cory’s Bee Candy: Bob has had success with hard candy as well. His recipe is:

4 cups water, 15 lbs sugar, 3 bottles clear corn syrup, ½ tsp cream of tarter. Combine and heat until sugar dissolves, cook to crack candy stage 272-275F. 

Pour onto parchment paper (not wax paper) in a cook sheet with a lip on it. Keep it less than a bee space in thickness. Before it cools completely hard, score with pizza cutter or knife to break into pieces. It tends to stick to things a lot.

For more ideas and recipes, check Wikipedia at http://en.wikibooks.org/wiki/Beekeeping/Recipes_for_the_Bees. Also check the most excellent blog of BUMBA member Toni Burnham for a description and photos of feeding dry sugar and fondant at http://citybees.blogspot.com/2006/12/sugar-and-fondant.html

Winter Inspection: On a comfortably warm day in January, remove the top cover and use a flashlight to peer into the hive through hole in the inner cover. If the bees are close to the inner cover, make plans for emergency feeding. If emergency feeding is not called for, begin feeding pollen or pollen substitute in mid-February. Then monitor the hive very closely for signs of impending starvation. Hives begin to starve in the late winter and early spring when brood rearing begins and bad weather or little nectar prevents the hive from feeding themselves. Plan to feed in the early spring to prevent starvation or to stimulate your hives to raise brood! Strong and weak hives both are helped with stimulative feeding, which, once started, must be continued until the nectar flow begins.

Stimulate brood rearing: Why stimulate brood rearing? Our nectar flow has been starting earlier each year as a result of global warming, a climate cycle, or the effects of urbanization. I don’t care what you call it, the fact is the nectar flow is coming earlier. You have to prepare your bees earlier to catch our fleeting nectar flow. Monitoring your hives, and feeding as necessary, in January, February, and March, will make you ready for April nectar flows.

During the winter, get out those bee catalogs, re-read those magazines, re-think your plans, prepare frames, order new foundation, and clean up your equipment. Fumigate the old junk, tighten the joints, repaint the old boxes, get screened bottom boards, and make ready for the new year. 

Maintain Your Beekeeping Equipment

Did you ever notice how quickly that new package of bees installed in new equipment built out, and how healthy they seemed, for a few years anyway. Well, if your brood comb is over 10 years old, I recommend removing the wax and starting anew with fresh foundation. Don’t persist in using old combs just because they are ready and available (even though I, too, am guilty of this misdemeanor). I have learned over time that if you want your bees to do their best, give them the all the opportunities to meet your expectations, then give them the opportunity to excel, just as you would anyone else who works for you. Give them a clean new home for Christmas (okay, buy for Christmas, build in January, and transfer in early Spring.)

No, this won’t guarantee anything, no more than giving a roofer an electric nail gun will improve his roofing speed if it rains. But on good days, the guy with the power nail gun will outperform the guy with the 16 oz. hammer. If your bees are fighting mold, fungus, spores, and unhealthy brood, how the heck will they build the workforce they need to nail that perfect nectar flow?

Good Luck!

David Morris

Bees and Elephants Don’t Mix!

Elephants pose a problem for those trying to protect them from extinction. They love those nicely tended crops farmers grow. Can you imagine a herd of elephants going through a corn field? Some scientists recently discovered that the sound of angry bees will cause a herd of resting elephants to up and leave a rest site in less than a minute. Smart elephants; they must have some sensitive spots like us. These scientists propose placing hives placed around a field to protect farmers’ crops. The crops get pollinated and protected, and the farmers also get honey and beeswax! 

( -------------------------------------- cut here --------------------------------------------------

One Last Word: DUES!

Every club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although we’re still solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA’s annual dues are now $15, that is for the whole family. So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox. Check your address label  to see if your dues are current.  Send your $15 dues check, made out to “BUMBA” to: 

Phil Hazen, BUMBA Treas., 330 HIGHVIEW RD., TRACY'S LANDING, MD, 20779

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _______________________________
EMAIL: ____________________________

( Check here if mail delivery of the newsletter is all right.

( Check here if we may print your name and contact information in a BUMBA membership list.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2008 BUMBA Calendar:

December 12, 7:00 PM; Holiday Party  

February 7, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

February 16, 9:30 a.m.; MSBA Winter Mtg., Howard County Fair Grounds

April 3, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

March & April Short Course, dates TBD

June 5, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

June 7, MSBA Summer mtg, Location TBD.

August 7, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

October 2, 7:30 PM; BUMBA Meeting 

November 1, 9:30a.m., MSBA, Fall Mtg., Elections, Honey Show, MDA HQ, Annapolis

December 9, 6:30 PM; Holiday Party 
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